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Abstract - The present works refers to the development of entrepreneurship combined with the sustainable protection of the 
environment in Elliniko area in the region of Attica in Greece. The area of Elliniko, due to the considerable climatic 
conditions and location, was chosen for the installation of the former airport of the capital of Greece. However, the 
relocation of the airport in Spata area has resulted to a declining economy in spite of the new Olympic projects that took 
place in the area in order to serve the 2004 Olympic Games. Thus, the survey focuses on the problems of entrepreneurship 
and environmental protection that area of Elliniko is facing and the possibilities to exploit of the vast area of the former 
airport. For the completion of the survey, a method of personal interviews with municipal officials took place whereas a 
research in situ to identify the problems. The plans of the land uses have used for the development of the area and the 
protection of the environment. In addition, policies and directives of the European Union aimed at upgrading and 
reconstructing urban areas have been taken into account. The survey showed that the coastal urban area of Elliniko needs 
substantial interventions to enhance its entrepreneurial and natural resources. Moreover, there is a great potential developing 
for the area by exploiting the vast open area of the former airport.  
 
Keywords - Entrepreneurship, sustainable management of natural resources, area of Elliniko. 
 
I. INTRODUCTION 
 
In Europe, four out of five European citizens live in 
urban areas and the quality of life and the 
environment depends on how cities are development 
and how they are formed. The main environmental 
challenges facing urban areas are the lack of open 
areas and recreation areas, the abandoning of the built 
environment, traffic jams, air pollution, high noise 
levels, high levels of greenhouses gas emissions, 
anarchic building and large quantities of waste and 
sewage (CEC, 2006).     
 
In order to face the above problems, the European 
Union has issued directives pointing out ways in 
which the problems of cities could be tackled. 
Through the Sixth Community Environment Action 
Program, the EU has pursued urban development via 
integrated environmental management. Thus, it was 
led to a thematic strategy on the environment, aiming 
at contributing to a better quality of life for the 
inhabitants. Urban open areas play an important role 
in the quality of life of residents. Today, in 
international level, many policies have been 
implemented to maintain and expand open and green 
areas. Many areas have large recreational parks and 
activities that attract millions of visitors. Such as, the 
Balboa Park in San Diego in California, which cover 
an area of 4855 acres and attracts 12 million visitors a 
year. It is followed by the Golden Gate Park in San 
Francisco in an area of 4115 acres with 13 million 
visitors, the Central Park in New York on an area of 
3410 acres with 3 million visitors, the Hyde Park in 
London on an area of 2529 acres, which receive 10 to 
15 million visitors a year, and BuenRetiro Park in the 

center of Madrid an area of 1415 acres. This has 
resulting into keeping the greening ratio per residents 
at a higher level than that set by the World Health 
Organization. Thus, we have 23.10 square meters / 
inhabitant for New York City and 20 square meters / 
inhabitant for London (Atkins, 2008) and 32.00 
square meters / inhabitant for San Francisco 
(www.chamoismoon.com). 
 
In Greece, in the area of Attica, typical examples are: 
Attica Alsos - Turkovounia (600 acres), Lykavitos 
(500 acres) (200 acres), the Garden of the Field of 
Areas (200 acres), the National Garden in the area of 
Athens, an area of 150 acres, which together with the 
garden of Zappeion (120 acres), the open area reaches 
270 acres. While there are open areas such as Goudi 
(850 acres) (Kosmaki, 1998).  However, other areas 
of the Basin of Attica, which were developed by a 
partial and by-case method, are structurally 
compacted and presents lack of public open and green 
area (Kosmaki, 1998).  This study refers to the 
coastal urban area of the Municipal District of 
Elliniko, which after the transfer of the former 
airport, has a large area of open area. As it will be 
discussed below, it will be investigated the problems 
of the area after the transfer of the airport, as well as 
the efforts that have been made for its environmental 
upgrading and development. 

 
II. METHODOLOGY 

 
This survey focuses on the problems that this area 
faces today and on its potential for development and 
increasing the quality of its natural resources. In order 
to carry out the survey, a method of personal 



International Journal of Management and Applied Science, ISSN: 2394-7926                                 Volume-4, Issue-9, Sep.-2018 
http://iraj.in 

Entrepreneurship and Sustainable Management of Natural Resources in The Area of Elliniko in Attica Region 
 

79 

interviews with the directors of the Municipality is 
used as well as, a situ survey to identify the problems, 
the plans of land use and the current law. Taking into 
account the need of Elliniko for upgrading and 
development, an impact of the new projects proposed 
for its development has been assessed. In addition to 
this, the topographic design was also used, and the 
data was processed by using Geographic Information 
Systems. 
 
III. CASE STUDY 

 
The area of Elliniko geographically is located to the 
southern coastal part of the Attica Region. North it is 
bordered by Alimos, south by Glyfada, west by the 
Saronic Gulf and east is limited from Hymettus 
mountain range (Fig 1). 

 
Fig 1. Research area 

 
The area of Elliniko was known as pestilence area, 
due to the pestilence that existed there. In 1925 
refugees from Ponto settled in Elliniko. In the area, 
there were the communities of Komnenos (Hasani) 
and Elliniko, which belonged to other communities 
and municipalities. In 1930 the area was declared as 
an official community and then merged with the 
community of Kalamaki. The Municipality of Alimos 
was established too. In 1976 it was distracted from 
the Municipality of Alimos. It became a separate 
municipality in 1982 with Presidential Decree 
554/82. In 2010, with the "Kallikratis" Project, the 
Municipality of Elliniko was united with the present 
Municipality of Argyroupolis, and today it is the 
Municipality of Elliniko - Argyroupolis. In the 1940s, 
the growth of population in Elliniko was 
accompanied by a significant decline (-40.12%) over 
the next decade. Then, the population followed a 
gradual increasing until 2001 (Table 1). 
 
Table 1: Population growth in Elliniko during the period from 

1940 to 2011 
Year Population % 
1940 1701  
1951 4631 172,25 

1961 2773 -40,12 
1971 8855 219,33 
1981 11495 29,81 
1991 13517 17,59 
2001 16740 23,84 
2011 17200 2,75 
 Source: HSAG (2012) 
 
Population growth has also been accompanied by 
parallel building development. The buildings in 
Elliniko increased during the years 1945 - 1980, 
while in the next years it is followed by a fall tend 
due to the fact that the whole area had been built. It is 
also found that the largest proportion of buildings 
have constructed the same time with the construction 
of EllinikoAirport in the 1970s (Fig 2). 

 
Fig 2.  Building in Elliniko from 1919 to 2011, Source:HSAG 

(2013). 
 
Since 1938 to 2001 in the area of Elliniko, at the 
beginning was established an airport, then two 
airports, and since 1970 three airports (Athens or 
Eastern Airport), the Internal or Western Airport and 
the US Air Force Base. The area of Elliniko was 
developed without a general plan for the organization 
of the airport during the construction phase and 
during its operational phase. Thus, the main 
development factors of the area were simply due to 
the existence of the airport. This has a result the 
prices of real estate to be affected, but as well as the 
ban on certain activities around the airport (Athens 
Regulatory Plan Organization). While the place was 
used as an airport the same time the city of Athens 
was accumulated of building and very high traffic. As 
a result of this situation the workers of the airport 
were seeking of a nearer home to their works. This 
trend has been reinforced by other factors, such as the 
development of trade, the provision of services, the 
improvement of the road network and other. All of 
them resulted in creating a dense residential area 
around the airport. 
 
However, the relocation of the airport in Spata, all 
services associated with the running of the airport 
were also transferred. Thus, the area remained as a 
large open space, with no activities with significant 
impact on the general economy of the area. 
An effort to upgrade the area was done by 
establishing fields and centers of Olympic projects to 
conduct the 2004 Olympic Games. Today apart from 
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the post-Olympic use of these Olympic facilities, the 
rest of the area has been abounded. 
 
3.1 The importance of the area 
The area of Elliniko has good climatic conditions. 
The minimum monthly temperature is 7 °C during 
January, the average maximum temperature reaches 
31.8 in July, the average monthly rainfall is 64.1 mm 
during December and the sunshine is 266 days / year 
(HNMS, 2011). The coastline covers 7,322.22 meters 
length and beaches with a total area of 27,222.33 
square meters. It has an area of 7,420 acres, of which 
5,500 belong to the old HellenikoInternationalAirport 
(East and WestAirport, the facilities of the Hellenic 
Air Force Support Wing and the former US Base). 
The rest of the area includes the districts of Sourmena 
(above Avenue Vouliagmenis), AghiaParaskevi, 
North Ellinikoand  SouthElliniko. From an economic 
point of view today, commercial, service companies, 
sports and cultural clubs, are located in Elliniko. 
However, it does not have a large number of 
companies (Fig 3) as it used to be, when the airport 
was there. 
 
According to the 2001 statistical data of the National 
Statistical Service, the largest percentage of 
inhabitants is employed in the tertiary sector at 69%, 
followed by the secondary sector by 18.10%, while 
the primary sector is at a lower rate of 0.32%. The 
4.58% of the inhabitants have not declared 
employment and 7.96% declared unemployed 
(HSAG, 2002).The area has remarkable sports 
facilities due to the Olympic Games. In particular, it 
hosts the AghiosKosmasAthleticCenter, the Aghios 
Kosmas Olympic Sailing Center and other Olympic 
Centers such as Baseball, Softball, Hockey, 
Basketball, Handball and Fencing. There are also 
football, basketball, volleyball, swimming pools and 
many sports clubs in the area of Elliniko. The road 
network includes three major Avenue (Vouliagmenis, 
Poseidonos and Alimos Avenue) connecting Elliniko 
with the Port of Piraeus, the city of Athens and the 
present airport of Spata. The area is connected with 
the neighboring areas with the lines of Tram, 
Syntagma - Voula and Neo Faliro - Voula lines as 
well as with the other areas of the Basin with the 
Metro line. The urban transport network includes 22 
lines and 56 stops to serve the local residents (AUTO, 
2009). 
The area of Helleniko also has cultural elements. 
Specifically, in the area of Aghios Kosmas, finds of 
the Early Helladic Period settlement have been found, 
while in the urban development of South Elliniko 
there are remarkable neoclassical buildings. 

 
3.2 Economic Growth - Entrepreneurship 
Regarding to economic growth, in Elliniko there is a 
small number of commercial enterprises, services, 
exhibitions and sports activities that are being 
developed in the modern Olympic facilities. 

 According to the statistical data of the Hellenic 
Chamber of Commerce during the period 1991 - 
2011, it is found that: In the period 1991-1993 there 
was a sharp increase in the number of enterprises, 
which was accompanied by a downward trend next 
year. Until 2008, the number of enterprises remained 
at the same level as in the previous years. Since 2008 
and then, there has been a significant reduction in the 
number of businesses by 2011. The economic 
recession of the country, the removal of the former 
Hellenic Airport and the non-utilization of the area of 
the old airport until now, have resulted in the closing 
of many businesses (Fig 3). 

 

 
Fig 3: Number of enterprises in the area of Elliniko, 

Source:ACCI(2012). 
 

Fig 4. Main categories of enterprises in the area of Elliniko, 
Source:ACCI (2012). 

 
In the area of Elliniko in the period 1991-2010, the 
largest number of enterprises were in the wholesale 
and retail trade, followed by the trade representatives 
and the trade in car parts. These enterprises have 
fallen sharply in 2011 (Fig 4). It was also noticed that 
there are no activities related to agriculture, except 
for the provision of irrigation and gardening services. 

 
3.3Tourist activity 
Despite the good climate, the area of Elliniko has not 
developed much tourist activity. Specifically, it has a 
very small hotel potential which includes low class 
hotel unit with 24 rooms and 41 beds. Also, in the 
area there is the organized beach of Elliniko (23 
acres). 
 
IV. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION 
 
4.1 Land uses 
After the removal of the airport, the land uses of 
Elliniko are mainly residential, sports, due to the 
large Olympic projects that have taken place in the 
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area. The largest area of the municipal district of 
Elliniko includes open spaces - parking spaces with 
57.63% due to the removal of the airport, building 
squares 18.93%, green 12.99%, road network 7.77%, 
sports facilities 1.80%, tram 0.38%, beach (sand) 
0.35%, and finally water (streams) with 0.08%. The 
density of the area is rare. The buildings are located 
in the northeast side of the former airport and along 
the coastal area (Table 2), (Fig 5). 

 
Table 2: Land uses in Elliniko 

Elliniko  
Land uses Area m2 % 
Blocks 1486734.21 18.93 
Green area 1019680.23 12.99 
Stream 6033.49 0.08 
Sport facilities 140987.42 1.80 
Open area - parking 4524931.11 57.63 
Cemetery 6645.01 0.08 
Τram 30007.89 0.38 
Beaches 27222.33 0.35 
Roads 7852176.50 7.77 
Total 7852176.50 100.00 

Source: (Our data processing is based on data from 
the Geographical Information Systems). 
Population of Elliniko in 2011 = 17200 residents 

 
Fig 5. Land uses in Elliniko 

 
From the research in situ at Elliniko has been found 
that: 

 The area is split from the two major roads and from 
the former Hellenic airport. As a result, there is no 
physical unity of the area. 

 The major roads and nightclubs of the beach create 
noise problems mainly in the residents who live 
near these sources of pollution. 

 There is no coherence in the functions of the 
Municipality due to the scattered land use and the 
long distance between them. 
 

The Mayor of the Elliniko District and the Technical 
Service were interviewed for the needs of the survey. 
It was found that the area of Hellenic today faces 
intense spatial, urban, environmental and 
management problems. Specifically: 
 There is fragmentation of the area. Scattered and 

incompatible land uses in the center of the area 
such as (700-acre of the former Air Base, Public 
transport operators, tram, Cultural Center, National 
Defence Services, Fire Department, Police 
Department). 

 The non-implementation of the President Decree 
2004 (OJHR, 2004) defining the land uses resulted 
into incompatible land uses on the beach of 
Elliniko, and arbitrariness. The beach of Aghios 
Kosmas has not been legally given to the 
Municipality's management. 

 View spread of sports facilities and arbitrary of 
shops. 

 Traffic congestion during the weekends, while 
changing directions of the circulation resulted into 
many complaints and appeals. 

 Water and electricity networks are in poor 
condition 

 There are cleaning problems in the area and 
insufficient access in the commercial uses. 
 

Also, the presence of many authorities in the 
management of the area of Elliniko has as a result a 
large part of the area to remain untapped and cause 
the confrontation of the respective management 
services. For example, the management of the area of 
Elliniko (800 acres) involves many authorities such 
as Olympic Property, real estate public company and 
Tourist company real estate, while the Municipality 
takes no part in the management. The licensing of 
Olympic Property for 30-40 years exploitation has 
created problems for the implementation of programs 
for the overall exploitation of the site. Today, the real 
estate public company and the Olympic real estate 
have been merged by other Organizations. It is noted 
that in 1995, Law 2338 was passed (OJHR, 1995), 
according to which the site of Elliniko was 
programmed to become a metropolitan of green park. 
However, due to the existence of many authorities, 
but also due to the delay of the merger in one 
organization, the area has remained untapped. 
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Today, the contract has been signed with a private 
company for the developing of the former airport. In 
particular, the plans of uses include: 
 Recreation and WalkingPark of 2,000,000 m2 

with free access to the public. 
 Sandy beach longer than 1 km length and 50 m 

wide, 
 A new marina for servicing small boats 
 International aquarium 
 Two hotel units with 270 beds, shopping 

activities (MarinaMall) and sports facilities 
(Nautical Club) at the former Olympic Marina 
Aghios Kosmas. 

 Construction of a high architectural design 
landmark where it will house high-standard 
apartments. 

 Residential developments. In the northern part of 
Aghios Kosmas and residential development of 
detached houses and apartments. 

 Creating kindergartens, educational institutions 
and student housing campus, international health 
and research institutes and a model 
BusinessPark. 

 Shopping centers, supermarkets, 2000-bed hotel 
complexes as well as standard tourist facilities 
such as (congress center, new golf course, use of 
the kayak Olympic Center). 

 Creating cycle paths> 50 km and sidewalks> 50 
km for serving visitors. 

 Protection and promotion of 
EastTerminalBuilding, Hangars and 
CulturalAviationMuseums (ExhibitionCenter, 
NationalAviationMuseums). 

The investment cost for direct economic 
benefits amounts to 2.1 billion Euro and for indirect 
economic benefits amounts over from 10 billion 
Euro. 
4.2 Other works 
Regeneration works were carried out in the area of 
the National Resistance Square during the period 
1998-1999. In addition, funding projects is provided 
for human resources support (467,000 euros by 2009) 
(MFIST, 2009). The connection of Elliniko with the 
Regional Hymettus is under construction. The project 
is funded by the European Union and is part of the 
"New Attica Motorways" program. Also, according 
to President Decree of Environment Ministry for the 
new Attika road projects, two motorway nodes will 
be constructed such as, the node of Vouliagmenis 
Avenue, which enters into settlement network of 
Argyroupolis and the node of Elliniko.  
4.3 Discussion 
The green area of Elliniko is 59.28 square meters / 
inhabitant, larger than the limit of 9 square meters per 
inhabitant set by the World Health Organization. It 
has also large open spaces of 263.07 square meters 
per inhabitant, beaches and good climatic conditions. 
Furthermore, it has a high proportion of sports 
facilities 8.19 m2 / inhabitant, larger than the 5.5 m2 / 

inhabitant, while in the cemetery area (0.38 m2 / 
inhabitant) smaller than the limit of 0.5-1.0 m2 / 
inhabitant according to the standards of the General 
Urban Planning. 
The service from the city buses corresponds to 24.60 
inhabitants / line (population 17200), 307.14 
inhabitants / stop with an average service radius of 
295 m. The service is better than a densely built area 
like Athens, where is 4845 inhabitants / line, 715 
inhabitants / stop with an average service radius of 
151 m (AUTO, 2009). At the same time, Metro and 
Tram are ecological means of transport and connect 
the area with the neighboring municipalities as well 
as with the center of Athens. All residents of the area 
have also access to open spaces over 5,000 m2. 
4.4 Environmental impacts 
Poseidonos Avenue cuts off the urban and coastal 
area, with the result that the area does not function as 
a united natural entity. The existence of the seafront 
in combination with an entertainment park enhances 
the natural environment of the area. The needs of 
urban parks cannot be cover with a huge park in a 
central location. Because it does not ensure 
accessibility to the entire population. Only, the 
residents who live in a distance of <1,200 m can go 
there on foot (in 14 minutes). However, the 
accessibility is different for residents that live in a 
long distance that need to use other transport means 
such as, Metro, Tram, Bus or their private car. As 
citizens have become aware of the importance of 
outdoor space, there is an increasing demand for real 
estate and plots close to open spaces, this has a result 
of increasing of prices in these area 
(Kosmaki&Aravadinos, 1988). Take into account the 
above, the prices of the real estate around the open 
spaces will get of higher value, making them 
affordable only for high income residents. 
The recreational park will have more value if 
connected with the urban network of open spaces and 
the urban green, that is, beyond the administrative 
boundaries of the Municipal District of Elliniko. The 
utilization of the area of the old airport, with the 
creation of a 2,000,000 square meter Metropolitan 
Park of green and recreation. of which 1500,000 sq. 
meters, will be also the vegetation and it will increase 
the green, reaching 146.49 m2 / inhabitant or 
increasing the green area by 19.10%. The vast 
expanse of the airport has created tensions for further 
expansion of buildings. Thus, one part of the area will 
be urbanized to cover the large cost of the 
construction of the recreation park. According to the 
plan, public utilities will cover an area more than 
200,000 square meters, or the building area will grow 
by 2.54%. Regarding the transport means, the use of 
Tram and Metro, the constructions of cycle paths and 
leisure walks, will help public access without 
environmental degradation. 
In general, the creation of the park will contribute to 
the revitalization of the area, as well as environmental 
upgrading of the area (improvement of microclimate, 
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protection of soil from erosion and improvement of 
the quality of residents’ life). 
4.5 Economic consequences 
When the programme of Elliniko will be carried out, 
it expected to have benefits at local and national 
level. It will employ a large number of scientists and 
workers for the implementation of the program, 
reducing unemployment. It is estimated that 30,000 
jobs occupations will be created in the operation of 
the facilities and the same time the GDP will be 
increased about 1.2% from Hellenic Company SA, 
according to Hellenic Federation of Enterprises. As 
it’s mentioned above, big parks are also accompanied 
by a great number of visitors. Thus, after the 
implementation of the park of the Elliniko, about 
1,000,000 and more tourists will be expected to 
provide financial support for the area and provide a 
high income for the good operation and maintenance 
of the park. At the same time, the remarkable natural 
environment that will be created is expected to attract 
many companies and other activities. The new 
shopping centers will be competitive to the 
neighboring shopping centers of Alimos and Glyfada. 
In addition to this, the new hotel units in combination 
with new projects in the coastal area of Elliniko will 
be a destination for a great number of tourists and 
will compete the hotel units of neighboring areas. 
4.6 Protection measures 
The area can reduce greenhouse gas emissions by 
taking a number of measures such as using natural 
gas, expanding the use of Tram and Metro, 
constructing a bicycle path, thermal insulation, the 
use of bioclimatic design and the use of renewable 
energy sources. It is noted that in the area of Elliniko, 
the installation of photovoltaic systems of 1 Kwp of 
installed capacity, with a slope of 34%, produces 
2020 Kwh / m2 / year. Also its average wind potential 
is 5 m / sec (Fig. 6). As far as the natural environment 
is concerned, the creation of ecological networks and 
their connection with to the leisure park will help the 
fauna to move. Also, the growth of green area with 
the creation of the leisure park will protect the soil 
from corrosion.  Measures are also needed to protect 
residents from noise pollution and vehicle control 
measures to reduce air pollution, as well as measures 
to encourage the residents to use eco-friendly means 
transport when accessing the area of Elliniko. 

 
Fig 6. Solar energy potential in Elliniko: average sum of global 

irradiation per square meter received by the modules of the 
given system (kWh/m2). 

Source: http://re.jrc.ec.europa.eu/pvgis/apps4/pvest.php 

Finally, measures to protect the marine environment 
should be taking because the recreational park will 
attract a large number of visitors to the marine area.  
All measures should follow the principles of 
environmental protection, taking into account 
national legislation and European directives. 
 
CONCLUSIONS 
 
In the Elliniko a course of development was applied 
which was connected with the operation of the airport 
there. However, after the airport was removed to the 
Spata, the Elliniko acquired a large open area. The 
result was a part of this area to be used for the 
construction of Olympic installations. Thus, 
nowadays the Elliniko has up todayed sports 
facilities. The survey has showed that Elliniko 
presents many environmental and spatial problems 
such as, traffic jam, noisy, cleanliness of the area, 
fragmentation of the area, coastal management 
problems, incompatible land uses on seafront and 
other. Also, there are few tourist infrastructures in the 
area, although most of the employment is in the 
tertiary sector. The vast area of the former airport was 
the subject of controversy between local residents and 
Environment Ministry for the use of the land. This 
intense social reaction, in combination with the 
involvement of many services in the exploitation of 
the area, had as a result this place to remain untapped 
until now. Recently, following the merger of several 
servicers into one, after competitions, the exploitation 
of the area was entrusted to a private company. The 
new proposed project for the development of Elliniko 
for the creation of new infrastructure, new hotel units, 
shops and other activities will contribute to making 
the area more competitive in relation with 
neighboring areas, with very positive results for its 
financial development.  
 
Moreover, the new plans for environmental 
upgrading such as the conversion of open space into 
green areas and recreational parks will protect natural 
resources and improve the quality of life of residents 
at local level and it will increase the green of Attica 
basin. We conclude that the area needs a major 
regeneration and economic development projects, 
which will give new prospects for development in the 
area.  The redevelopment project in the area of the 
former airport is considered positive. While, any 
development plans of the Municipality should be 
taking into account the principles of sustainable 
development and the various policies for the 
protection of the natural and urban environment at 
national and European level. 
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